FOREIGN POLICY RESEARCH INSTITUTE **EURASIA PROGRAM** 

# KYRGYZSTAN **CENTRAL ASIA'S ISLAND OF DEMOCRACY SINKS INTO AUTHORITARIANISM**

**Bruce Pannier** 



All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

The views expressed in this report are those of the author alone and do not necessarily reflect the position of the Foreign Policy Research Institute, a non-partisan organization that seeks to publish well-argued, policy-oriented articles on American foreign policy and national security priorities.

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  2024 by the Foreign Policy Research Institute

April 2024

FOREIGN POLICY RESEARCH INSTITUTE

EURASIA PROGRAM

# KYRGYZSTAN

# Central Asia's Island of Democracy Sinks Into Authoritarianism

**Bruce Pannier** 

## **About the Author**

Bruce Pannier is a Central Asia Fellow in the Eurasia Program at the Foreign Policy Research Institute and a longtime journalist and correspondent covering Central Asia. He currently writes Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty's blog, Qishloq Ovozi, and appears regularly on the Majlis podcast for RFE/RL. Prior to joining RFE/RL in 1997, Bruce worked at the Open Media Research Institute in Prague. In 1992, he led a sociological project in Central Asia sponsored by the University of Manchester and the Soros Cultural Initiative Foundation. During that time he lived in villages in Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan. Bruce studied at Tashkent State University in the summer of 1990 and studied at Columbia University under Professor Edward Allworth. Bruce has also written for The Economist, Janes Intelligence, Oxford Analytica, Freedom House, The Cairo Review, the FSU Oil & Gas Monitor, and Energo Weekly.

## **Eurasia Program**

The Eurasia Program at the Foreign Policy Research Institute was founded in 2015 with the aim of examining the political, security, economic, and social trends shaping Europe and Eurasia. Our research agenda covers the increasingly tense competition roiling the region from several angles. It has a multi-year focus on the Baltic Sea, the Black Sea, and Central Asia, emphasizing how geography, economics, ideology, and history continue to shape politics and security in these regions. The program also publishes analyses of Russian foreign policy, including Russia's role in Europe, Asia, Africa, and the Middle East. The Russia Political Economy Project, along with the Bear Market Brief, analyzes the linkages between Russia's economy, society, and its political system. The Eurasia Program's thematic initiatives also include the Democracy at Risk rubric, which examines the trends of democratization and authoritarian pushback in the region.

# **Table of Contents**

- 1 Executive Summary
- 2 A New President
- 4 **Opposition Political Parties**
- 9 Civil Society
- 12 Independent Media
- 16 Conclusion



# **Executive Summary**

In the early 1990s, Kyrgyzstan was often referred to as an "island of democracy" in Central Asia. The "island's" shores have receded over the years, but relative to its neighbors, Kyrgyzstan remained the most democratic country.

Three distinguishing features of Kyrgyzstan include an active political opposition, a vibrant civil society, and independent media outlets.

The current government is eliminating all three of those distinctions.

Political opposition leaders have been jailed, civil society has been intimidated and prevented from holding public meetings, and independent media have been taken to court and their websites blocked. Worse might be coming soon.

Domestic and international criticisms and appeals that swayed previous Kyrgyz governments are having no effect in persuading those currently in power to turn away from their present course.

Kyrgyzstan is set to join the club of authoritarian governments in the region. The country is almost there already.

## **A New President**

The system has changed since President Sadyr Japarov came to power in late 2020. A January 2021 referendum in Kyrgyzstan approved a new constitution that shifts most powers of government to the executive branch, including giving the president the right to appoint judges. The parliamentary elections of November 2021 resulted in parties that support the president taking an overwhelming majority of the ninety seats.

Japarov's government is taking full advantage of these extended presidential powers to push through its policy changes and push aside critics and opponents to a greater extent than any previous Kyrgyz government was able to do.

Japarov's political career began when Kurmanbek Bakiyev was Kyrgyzstan's president (2005 to 2010). Japarov joined the Ak Jol ("White Path") party Bakiyev created in October 2007. The following year, he was appointed to a top position in Kyrgyzstan's anti-corruption agency, though it bears mentioning that corruption is viewed as having been rampant under Bakiyev's government.

After Bakiyev was chased from power in the April 2010 revolution, Japarov joined his friend's party, State Committee for National Security (GKNB) Chief Kamchybek Tashiyev's newly created Ata-Zhurt (Fatherland). Both were elected to parliament in October 2010.

During a rally in Bishkek in October 2012, when people were calling for the nationalization of the Kumtor gold mine, the most lucrative business operation in Kyrgyzstan, Japarov and Tashiyev were among protesters who tried to seize the government building. They were both arrested, along with another close associate, Talant Mamytov, and charged with trying to overthrow the government.

All three were convicted in March 2013 and sentenced to only eighteen months in prison. However, they were not in prison that long, as a different court acquitted the three in June 2013 and released them.

Japarov continued to call for nationalization of the Kumtor mine. In October 2013, after days of protests in the nearby northeastern town of Karakol, a crowd stormed the local administration building and briefly took the Issyk-Kul provincial governor hostage. Japarov was charged with helping instigate the disorder and the kidnapping of the governor, but he fled the country before police could arrest him.

> Japarov's government is taking full advantage of these extended presidential powers to push through its policy changes and push aside critics and opponents.

Japarov was apprehended along the Kazakh-Kyrgyz border in March 2017. He was tried for the kidnapping of the Issyk-Kul governor in 2013, convicted, and sentenced to eleven years and six months in prison, which is where Japarov was when the revolution of October 2020 broke out.

That revolution was caused by the campaign for parliament in 2020. It was clear well in advance that the election was being rigged. Accusations of vote-buying were rife: There was gerrymandering of voting districts and other alleged violations months before the October 4 Election Day.



Kyrgyz Presient Sadyr Japarov attends the Shanghai Cooperation (SCO) Summit in Dushanbe, Tajikistan, September 2021. Reuters/Didor Sadulloev

When the results were announced and showed that two pro-government parties Birimdik and Mekenim Kyrgyzstan, who were loyal to then-President Sooronbai Jeenbekov, won more than 75 percent of the seats in parliament, protests started in the capital Bishkek.<sup>1</sup> By the evening of October 5, crowds occupied the government building where the parliament and president preside, the Interior Ministry, the headquarters of the GKNB, and other state facilities.

A group of people also freed Japarov from prison. As in the 2005 and 2010 revolutions, leaders of opposition parties worked to cobble together an interim government, but there were several different groups all claiming the right to form one. While these groups were vying for power, another one emerged supporting Japarov.

Who selected Japarov to be Kyrgyzstan's next leader has never been clear, though

there were suspicious criminal groups who likely played key roles. Whoever it was, they were certainly well organized. A social media campaign supporting Japarov to be the next prime minister was spreading hours after he was freed from prison. On the evening of October 6, 2020, there was a meeting of some thirty members of parliament at a Bishkek hotel surrounded by menacinglooking men in black coats. The deputies attempted to nominate Japarov to be prime minister but lacked a quorum.

On October 14, at the presidential residence outside Bishkek, deputies convened again in sufficient numbers and approved Japarov to be prime minister. On October 15, Jeenbekov resigned. The following day, Japarov was named acting president.

In less than two weeks, Japarov went from prisoner to holding Kyrgyzstan's top two political posts. He quickly brought his friends into his government. Japarov appointed Tashiyev to be GKNB chief on October 16. Mamytov was appointed speaker of parliament on November 4. Karmankul Zulushev was also appointed as Kyrgyzstan's prosecutor general on October 21. Zulushev was one of the judges who acquitted Japarov, Tashiyev, and Mamytov in the June 2013 trial.

Japarov had his close associates in top posts. The new constitution, which some in Kyrgyzstan dubbed the "khanstitutsiya" since it gave the president such vast powers, was passed in a national referendum in April 2021. The stage was set for radical changes in the way Kyrgyzstan was governed.

# Opposition Political Parties

Since 1991 independence, there have always been many political parties and movements in Kyrgyzstan. The country's Ministry of Justice currently lists 226 registered political parties in the country. Many are inactive, but several dozen continue to function and participate in presidential and parliamentary elections.

Up until now, this abundance of parties has made it difficult for any Kyrgyz president to avoid criticism from one or more political parties or from parliament, where members of opposition parties have always won seats.

One weakness of Kyrgyzstan's political opposition parties is that they are personalitydriven. Most Kyrgyz citizens identify with the leader or leaders of a party. An example would be the Ar-Namys (Dignity) party created by Feliks Kulov, a veteran politician who has served as vice president, Bishkek's mayor, prime minister, and other posts. Everyone in Kyrgyzstan knows Ar-Namys is Kulov's party, but the party's platform is unclear. It is the same with former President Almazbek Atambayev's Social Democratic Party of Kyrgyzstan, or former Parliamentary Speaker Omurbek Tekebayev's Ata-Meken (Fatherland) party. The leaders are well known, but what the party stands for, outside the leadership's interests, is not always entirely clear.

In such a situation, silencing the leader can often result in silencing the party.

The so-called Kempir-Abad case demonstrated that Japarov's government would be far less tolerant than previous governments to challenges from opposition groups. Japarov has made many promises since coming to power. One promise was to resolve the issue of demarcating Kyrgyzstan's borders.

The Kempir-Abad reservoir was built in 1983 in the then-Soviet republic of Kyrgyzstan, very near the border of the formerly Soviet republic of Uzbekistan. Most of the water from the reservoir has been used by Uzbekistan.

Kyrgyz and Uzbek authorities reached an agreement on this area of their frontier during talks in the spring and summer of 2022. Both parties withheld details of the pending agreement from their citizens.

In late August 2022, some 1,000 people in Kyrgyzstan's Uzgen district, which borders Uzbekistan, gathered to demand Kyrgyz authorities release information about possible exchanges of land, particularly the Kempir-Abad reservoir.<sup>2</sup> The people of Uzgen considered the reservoir as belonging to Kyrgyzstan.

Others in Kyrgyzstan, including opposition parties, became curious about the details of this border agreement and the Kempir-Abad reservoir.

Tashiyev revealed information about the border agreement only on October 10, 2022, confirming that indeed, Kyrgyzstan would be handing over the Kempir-Abad reservoir to



A man addresses protestors in the village of Tamga in Dzhety Oguz district, May 2013. Hundreds of villagers blocked the road to Kumtor, and threatened to move on the mine if the government did not tear up its agreement with Centerra Gold. Reuters/Vladimir Pirogov

#### Uzbekistan.

Tashiyev's disclosure about the reservoir came some three weeks after fighting along the Kyrgyz-Tajik border that saw Tajik troops cross into Kyrgyz territory in several areas. Sixty-three Kyrgyz citizens were killed in that fighting,<sup>3</sup> and eighty-three Tajik citizens.<sup>4</sup> Some 140,000 Kyrgyz residents of the border area had to be temporarily evacuated.<sup>5</sup> The armies of the two countries had already clashed along the border in late April 2021. In that fighting, fifty-five people were killed, thirty-six of them citizens of Kyrgyzstan.

So, the decision to hand over the Kempir-Abad reservoir to Uzbekistan was unpopular with many in Kyrgyzstan who started questioning the government's handling of border issues. These people were not mollified by Kyrgyz government claims that the land Kyrgyzstan was receiving in the agreement was far larger than the land being given to Uzbekistan. There was another meeting in Uzgen district on October 15, 2022, where more than 600 people threatened to take drastic action against the planned handover of the reservoir<sup>6</sup> and called for Tashiyev's dismissal.<sup>7</sup>

Several deputies in parliament were complaining about the border agreement and challenging its validity<sup>8</sup>. Firebrand politician Azimbek Beknazarov said Japarov "would be remembered in history as the person who sold Kempir-Abad." <sup>9</sup>

On October 23, 2022, police detained more than two dozen members of the newly created Committee to Protect the Kempir-Abad reservoir. Several were opposition politicians, Beknazarov among them, as well as Bektur Asanov, the former governor of Jalal-Abad Province—where the Kempir-Abad reservoir was located—and more recently a member of the opposition Ata-Meken party. Also detained were former Constitutional Court judge and leader of the opposition Reforma party Klara Sooronkulova, former Parliamentary Deputy Ravshan Jeenbekov (who ran against Japarov in the January 2021 presidential election), former parliamentary deputy Asiya Sasykbayeva, former GKNB chief Keneshbek Duyshebayev, former Bir Bol (Be United) party leader Jenish Moldakmatov, and former Central Election Commission member Gulnara Jurabayeva.

Twenty-seven people were eventually taken into custody and charged with plotting to overthrow the government<sup>10</sup>. There were complaints from civil society groups, members of parliament, the country's ombudsman, and others about procedural violations in the raids and detentions. The investigation process dragged on and only in June 2023 did investigators hand over their case to a court. Information about the case has been declared a state secret and even the defendants' lawyers have complained about receiving access to the state's evidence.

The trial started on June 23, 2023,<sup>11</sup> but proceedings have been drawn out and a court ruling seems far away.

Some members of parliament raised objections to the arrests, notably the leader of the Butun (United) Kyrgyzstan party, Adakhan Madumarov, who denied the committee had any intentions to seize power. Right after the twenty-seven people were taken into custody, Madumarov said the arrests demonstrated that a situation of "complete lawlessness" had broken out in the country.<sup>12</sup> Madumarov was a member of the Kempir-Abad committee, but he was not detained with the others due to his immunity, being a member of parliament, from arrest or prosecution.

Madumarov was a leading voice of opposition in parliament, but he was also personally at odds with the Kyrgyz president and GKNB chief.

Madumarov ran against Japarov in the 2021 presidential election, finishing a distant

second. In June 2022, just after parliament released a report criticizing the GKNB's performance against smuggling along Kyrgyzstan's borders, Tashiyev appeared at a session of parliament. Tashiyev addressed parliament saying accusations in the report were baseless. When Madumarov indicated he wanted to take the podium to respond to Tashiyev comments, the GKNB head threatened to break Madumarov's arm and throw him in prison.<sup>13</sup>

> Madumarov was a leading voice of opposition in parliament, but he was also personally at odds with the Kyrgyz president and GKNB chief.

When parliament ratified the border agreement with Uzbekistan on November 17, 2022, Madumarov complained there were procedural violations in parliament's ratification as parliament held all three readings of the document that same day. "Between [each reading in parliament] nine days must pass, not nine seconds," Madumarov pointed out<sup>14</sup> and claimed "before the vote, the *siloviki* called deputies and threatened them." <sup>15</sup>

Madumarov was immune from arrest. So too were the other five Butun Kyrgyzstan members with seats in parliament. However, the rest of the party's members had no protection from prosecution.

On October 24, 2022, Akyl Aytbayev, a member of Butun Kyrgyzstan's political council and the Kempir-Abad committee, was detained and charged with plotting to overthrow the government.<sup>16</sup> On December



Supporters of Kyrgyzstan's Prime Minister Sadyr Japarov attend a rally in Bishkek, October 2020. Reuters/Vladimir Pirogov

1, 2022, the GKNB said it was investigating Madumarov's aide, Aydperi Kulmurzayeva and two other Butun Kyrgyzstan members for "knowingly using a forged document" when applying for employment in parliament.<sup>17</sup>

On July 6, 2023, five more members of Butun Kyrgyzstan were detained and questioned<sup>18</sup> relating to a May 28 by-election. They were all released, but one of the five, Mirlan Uraimov, was convicted in September 2023 on charges of publicly calling for the overthrow of the government.<sup>19</sup> Uraimov's arrest and conviction were not connected to the Kempir-Abad case. He had been arrested in February 2022 but was released on his own recognizance in March 2022.<sup>20</sup>

Madumarov's turn came in spring 2023. On May 31, a parliamentary commission was formed at the request of the prosecutor general to consider whether it was possible to charge Madumarov, a member of the Kempir-Abad committee, with trying to overthrow the government.<sup>21</sup>

The proposal was quickly mixed in with accusations Japarov and Tashiyev had been making months earlier about Madumarov's role in a 2009 border protocol with Tajikistan. Japarov and Tashiyev were anxious to find a scapegoat to blame for the disastrous situation along the Kyrgyz-Tajik border that led to the 2021 and 2022 military conflicts.

The issue of the 2009 protocol with Tajikistan had been lingering for some time. Madumarov was secretary of Kyrgyzstan's Security Council in 2009 and signed the protocol for Kyrgyzstan to lease a five-hectare plot of land along the Kyrgyz-Tajik border for forty-nine years. When he was questioned in early 2022 by Kyrgyzstan's prosecutor general about the deal, Madumarov pointed out Kyrgyzstan's parliament never ratified the protocol, so it was nonbinding.

Japarov said that area of the border was



Presidential Palace, Bishkek. (Adobe Stock)

disputed territory and that by signing the agreement, Madumarov had recognized Tajikistan's claim to that land, which Japarov said amounted to treason.

On June 22, 2023, parliament met to consider the matter. Deputies voted not to charge Madumarov with plotting a coup in the Kempir-Abad, case but they did find that Madumarov exceeded his authority when he signed the 2009 border protocol<sup>22</sup> and voted to strip him of his deputy's immunity from prosecution.<sup>23</sup>

An Interior Ministry commando unit detained Madumarov on the street in Bishkek on September 2 and he was taken to a GKNB detention facility.<sup>24</sup> He faces treason charges over the 2009 protocol he signed with Tajikistan.

One other murky event happened in early June 2023, when the GKNB said it had uncovered another plot to overthrow the government. The suspects were members of the little-known Eldik Kenesh (People's Council) political party<sup>25</sup>. Sixty-four-year-old Eldik Kenesh Chairwoman Roza Nurmatova was among those arrested. According to the GKNB, the group of "conspirators" included more than 100 people from various walks of life, scattered across Kyrgyzstan, who were assigned tasks to do once the coup attempt started.

As of early November, four people, including Nurmatova, were still being held with a fifth member of the group put under house arrest.<sup>26</sup> Authorities still had not released any more details about the alleged plot.

There are still some opposition voices in parliament, but they are few and unable to prevent passage of controversial legislation. The latest example was December 20, 2023, when parliament voted overwhelmingly to approve Japarov's suggestion to alter the emblem on the national flag. Parliament approved the proposal in the second reading and then immediately approved it in the third reading, without any discussion.<sup>27</sup> Only five deputies dared to vote against the president's proposal, though it was clear from posts on social networks that the idea of making changes to Kyrgyzstan's flag was opposed by many people in the country.

The arrests of Madumarov and the politicians involved in the Kempir-Abad case and the Eldik Kenesh affair seem to have sent a message to the political opposition in Kyrgyzstan that those who intend to challenge or criticize the government will end up in jail, facing serious charges. Several months into 2024, opposition political activity is at an all-time low in Kyrgyzstan's more than thirty-two years as an independent country.

# **Civil Society**

Civil society in Kyrgyzstan has always been the most effective force in getting people into the streets to protest. So, this has been the primary force of political change in the country. Since the 1990s, grassroots organizations and regional and national groups have formed and helped unite local populations with common cause across the country to block key roads, occupy main squares in cities and towns, and come out in the hundreds or even thousands to protest outside government buildings. Usually, such civil society groups dissolve when their core issue or issues have been resolved. There are dozens of civic activists in Kyrgyzstan who have been active for decades and are as well-known to the public as leading politicians are.

Civil society groups have led the demonstrations that eventually resulted in Kyrgyzstan's three revolutions. The Committee to Protect the Kempir-Abad reservoir is an example of people in Kyrgyzstan organizing around an issue. Committees or movements created by citizens have supported embattled popular local politicians, resisted mining projects that threated to cause environmental damage, demanded local infrastructure or housing improvements, or sought changes in dozens of other mainly socioeconomic matters.

Opposition parties and politicians always played catch-up with the events civil society groups set into motion. Therefore, civil society is potentially the greatest domestic threat for an incumbent Kyrgyz president or government.

At the end of August 2021, Sooronkulova said the Interior Ministry tapped into phone conversations of at least 100 people before and after the January 2021 presidential election.<sup>28</sup> Sooronkulova added that most of the phones being monitoring belonged to civic activists.

### Civil society groups have led the demonstrations that eventually resulted in Kyrgyzstan's three revolutions.

Kyrgyzstan's presidential election and simultaneously a vote on whether voters preferred a presidential or parliament system of government was held on January 10.

The Interior Ministry admitted listening in on phone conversations but said it was part of an investigation into the unrest after the October 2020 parliamentary elections.<sup>29</sup> The Ministry said it had obtained permission from the courts to eavesdrop on these people's phone conversations from January 6 to February 10, 2021, and had ceased such activities after that.

Among the twenty-seven people eventually detained in the Kempir-Abad reservoir case, nine were activists: Rita Karasartova, Jenish Moldokmatov, Perizat Suranova, Ali Shabdan, Nurlan Asanbekov, Taalay Mademinov, Gulgaky Mamasaliyeva, Chingiz Kaparov, and Erlan Bekchoro.<sup>30</sup>

After Russia launched its full-scale war in Ukraine on February 24, 2022, there were small protests and rallies in Bishkek supporting Ukraine. On March 11, 2022, police banned public meetings in and near the Russian Embassy, the government building in Bishkek, and on Ala-Too Square in the city center. A Bishkek court sanctioned the move. The original ban only lasted until April 11, 2022, but it has been extended every time its expiration approached. On December 28, 2023 the ban was prolonged by another three months.<sup>31</sup>

This prohibition has been effective at preventing groups or individuals from staging demonstrations in the city center where their actions would be highly visible. In the past, other governments attempted to impose such restrictions, but civil society groups ignored these ad hoc rules and protested anyway, further undermining the government's reputation for being able to enforce its restrictions.

It is not only prominent civic activists. Authorities seem to have stricter policies on organizers of local protests.

On June 14, 2023, residents of the village of Selektsionnoye, outside Bishkek, protested being without water by blocking the road.<sup>32</sup> Blogger Ertai Iskakov, Bakyt Balbayev, and Baktybek Bekbolotov were detained as the organizers of the protest and charged with hooliganism and illegally blocking a road. Prosecutors asked Iskakov, who was livestreaming the protest, be sentenced to five years in prison, and Balbayev and Bekbolotov to four years in prison.<sup>33</sup>

Kyrgyz activist Emil Bekiyev was deported from Russia in September 2022 and immediately arrested by the GKNB upon his return to Kyrgyzstan and charged with inciting ethnic hatred in his posts on Facebook. Bekiyev was a known critic of Japarov's government and had called for Japarov to be impeached. Court linguistics experts determined Bekiyev had posted "provocative video messages and publications aimed at destabilizing the sociopolitical situation in the Kyrgyz Republic" and "video recordings with calls for active disobedience to the legal demands of government officials and for mass riots." He was sentenced to six years in prison.

### In March 2022, police banned public meetings in and near the Russian Embassy, the government building in Bishkek, and on Ala-Too Square in the city center.

In August 2023, Olzhobai Shakir, a writer, activist, and critic of Japarov's government, called for peaceful meetings against the government's decision to hand over ownership of four vacation areas (pansionat) at the country's premier tourist area Issyk-Kul to Uzbekistan. Shakir encouraged people to come out on Kyrgyzstan's Independence Day (August 31) and express their objections to the plan.

On August 23, the GKNB detained Shakir and charged him with organizing mass unrest and plotting to overthrow the government.<sup>34</sup> On February 26, 2024, Shakir's case was handed over to a new court where the trial process would start for a second time.<sup>35</sup> Pensioner Saliya Tashtanova criticized the government at a November 2022 meeting in Uzgen for handing over the Kempir-Abad reservoir to Uzbekistan and demanded



A demonstrator during a protest aginst the results of a parliamentary eleciton in Bishkek, Kyrgyzstan, October 2020. (Reuters/Vladimir Pirogov)

Japarov and Tashiyev resign.<sup>36</sup> Tashtanova posted an appeal on social networks to Japarov and Tashiyev in September 2023 saying, "Prices have risen in the country and there is no justice." The 70-year-old woman was arrested in early October and charged with calling for the violent overthrow of the government.<sup>37</sup>

Tashiyev spoke about Tashtanova's case on October 19, summing up the government's rigid policy. "They say that they detained a seventy-year-old grandmother. Well, if a person breaks the law, then whether they are seventy, ninety, eighteen, or twenty years old they will answer for it," Tashiyev said.<sup>38</sup> Tashtanova was found guilty on November 22 and fined 50,000 Som (about US\$550).<sup>39</sup>

In September 2023, there was a proposal in Kyrgyzstan's parliament to alter the design on the national flag. Some deputies said they felt the curving rays coming off the image of the sun made it look more like a sunflower. It was actually Japarov's opinion and he favored straightening out the rays of the sun. He told state news agency Kabar at the end of October, "If this option, God willing, passes, then from now on we will not be dependent." <sup>40</sup>

Japarov did not say what dependence would be broken by changing the flag and there were many people inside and outside Kyrgyzstan who thought the country had more important matters on which to focus. Parliament adopted the proposal on December 20, quickly passing the bill through its second and third readings without discussion.<sup>41</sup>

In December, activist Aftandil Zhorobekov called for a peaceful public gathering in Bishkek to support keeping the old flag. Zhorobekov was detained on December 7 and charged with calling for mass unrest.<sup>42</sup> On December 8, a Bishkek court ordered Zhorobekov to be held in custody for two months,<sup>43</sup> but he was still in custody as of March 2024 as his trial continued.<sup>44</sup>

## **Independent Media**

Independent media in Kyrgyzstan has been vigilant and bold in covering events in the country, criticizing decisions made by its leadership, and ferreting out corruption among officials. Every Kyrgyz president has come into conflict with one or more media outlets.

Zamira Sydykova, the founder and chief editor of the Res Publica newspaper, was found guilty of slander in 1995 for reporting on then-President Askar Akayev's foreign bank accounts and property abroad. Sydykova was barred from practicing journalism for eighteen months, but she continued her career in media after the expiration of the ban, except for 2005–2010 when she was Kyrgyzstan's ambassador to the United States and Canada.

In 2017, Kyrgyzstan's General Prosecutor's Office sued Kyrgyz website Zanoza.kg and Radio Liberty's Kyrgyz service, known locally as Azattyk, for insulting Atambayev by disseminating allegedly false information. The two outlets were reporting claims from an opposition figure that cargo aboard a plane that crashed at Bishkek airport belonged to Atambayev.

The case against Azattyk was eventually dropped, but Zanoza.kg was found guilty of defamation and ordered to pay the equivalent of US \$175,000, a huge sum in Kyrgyzstan, which led to the media outlet's closure. Japarov's government has similarly been using the law to harass media outlets.

The campaign against independent media outlets started in January 2022 when police raided the Bishkek office of Temirov Live. The show was hosted by Bolot Temirov and posted on YouTube. Temirov Live regularly reported on corruption in the government. Just a few days before the raid, Temirov Live aired a program on suspicious deals in the state oil industry involving family members of Tashiyev.<sup>45</sup>

Police arrested Temirov after claiming to have found a small amount of marijuana in Temirov's pocket during the raid. Temirov said it was planted on him by police and the drug test the journalist was subjected to came back negative. Temirov was still kept in custody.

#### Every Kyrgyz president has come into conflict with one or more media outlets.

Temirov Live continued to operate without its host. In late April, just before Temirov's trial was due to start, new charges were filed against him. In addition to illegal narcotic possession, Temirov was also accused of forging documents, using a fake passport, and illegally crossing the state border, charges which Temirov also denied.<sup>46</sup>

Some of the state's evidence in the case was declared secret. Temirov's lawyers said the court rejected their attempts to have access to that information so they could properly defend their client.<sup>47</sup>

In late September 2022, a Bishkek court acquitted Temirov of narcotics possession and illegally crossing the state border but found him guilty of forging documents to obtain a fake Kyrgyz passport. Both the prosecutor and Temirov appealed the court's decision.

At the November 2022 appellate hearing, the court upheld the previous rulings but



Central Bishkek, Kyrgyzstan. (Adobe Stock)

ordered Temirov be expelled from Kyrgyzstan immediately since he did not have valid citizenship.<sup>48</sup> Temirov was taken from the courtroom to the airport and put on a plane to Russia.

Temirov's media outlet was not the only media outlet that faced problems in 2022.

The privately-owned Next TV television and radio channel was raided by plainclothes police on March 3, 2022. Earlier that day, Next TV had posted claims on its Telegram channel—created by Kazakhstan's former National Security Minister Alnur Musayev that Kyrgyzstan was secretly providing military assistance to Russia for its recently launched full-scale invasion of Ukraine.

The station's director, Taalaybek Duyshenbiyev, was arrested and he and Next TV were charged with "inciting ethnic, national, religious, or interregional hatred" for reporting about Musayev's comments.<sup>49</sup> The station's lawyer pointed out to no avail that Musayev's comments were only carried on Next TV's Telegram channel, not on television or radio. Authorities ordered the suspension of operations at the station. In September 2022, Duyshenbiyev was convicted of inciting interethnic hatred and sentenced to five years in prison. However, that sentence was reduced to three years' probation.

In late October 2022, Kyrgyzstan's Culture Ministry ordered Azattyk's websites to be blocked after it refused to remove a video about the September 2022 Kyrgyz-Tajik border clashes. The Culture Ministry said comments from people in Tajikistan that were included in the video were false. A Kyrgyz court ordered Azattyk's bank accounts frozen. The court case went on until July 2023 when Azattyk finally removed the video and the Culture Ministry dropped its case, allowing it to resume normal operations. Kyrgyzstan's Kaktus Media faced a similar problem earlier in 2022. Kaktus Media is the successor to Zanoza.kg, which went out of business after the court imposed a stiff fine on the media outlet in 2017.

## Matraimov is suspected of playing a role in catapulting Japarov from prisoner to president in October 2020.

In late January 2022, Kaktus Media republished an article from Asia-Plus, an independent Tajik media outlet. The Asia-Plus report was about a recent shooting incident along the Kyrgyz-Tajik border that the report claimed was started by Kyrgyz troops.

The Kyrgyz Prosecutor General's Office suggested Kaktus Media had probably broken the law prohibiting "propaganda of war" by reposting the Asia-Plus article.<sup>50</sup> Kaktus had already removed the Asia-Plus report before the Prosecutor General's Office made its comment.

Kaktus Media avoided any legal repercussions for reposting the Asia-Plus report, but the outlet's problems were not over. In January 2023, the privately-owned, pro-government outlet Vecherny Bishkek sued ProMedia Plus, the owner of Kaktus Media, for the latter reporting Vecherny Bishkek was dismissing employees ahead of the outlet's closure.<sup>51</sup>

Kaktus founder Dina Maslova conceded it had later become clear Vecherny Bishkek was not going out of business but said the Kaktus report was based on information received from a Vecherny Bishkek employee.

Vecherny Bishkek insisted its reputation was damaged by the Kaktus report and pursued the lawsuit, demanding 50 million Som (about \$550,000) in compensation. The court ruled against Kaktus and after appeals, the fine was reduced to 100,000 (about \$1,100) Som for journalist Dilya Yusupova, who wrote the article about Vecherny Bishkek, and 500,000 Som (about \$5,500) for ProMedia Plus.

Kaktus and Yusupova could not pay the money. On February 29, 2024, Kaktus announced it organized a crowd-funding campaign to cover the court fines.<sup>52</sup>

Kloop Media, established in 2007, became one of the most vocal and relentless independent media outlets in criticizing the Kyrgyz government and individual officials. Kloop Media partnered with the Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project (OCCRP) to produce a detailed report on one of Kyrgyzstan's alleged leading organized crime bosses, former Deputy Customs Service Chief Raimbek Matraimov.<sup>53</sup>

Matraimov is suspected of playing a role in catapulting Japarov from prisoner to president in October 2020. Kyrgyzstan's recent crackdown on organized criminal groups has seen dozens of people detained<sup>54</sup> and the country's criminal kingpin Kamchy Kolbayev, also known as Kolya Kyrgyz, killed by GKNB forces in early October 2023. Matraimov was questioned but was not held in custody and subsequently fled the country. Kloop published a report on August 22, 2023 about associates of Japarov and Tashiyev's sons' involvement in a football academy in the south Kyrgyz city of Jalal-Abad illegally built on state land.<sup>55</sup>

The Bishkek Prosecutor's Office sent Kloop a letter on August 28 informing the media outlet an "application" had been filed to close down Kloop Media because its founding charter did not list media activity as part of Kloop's operations.

Kloop reported later that same day that Bishkek Prosecutor Emilbek Abdymannapov alleged that Kloop's reporting "has a negative emotional-psychological effect on society ... generating fear, anxiety, despair, and panic among a huge number of people ..." <sup>56</sup>

On September 8, the Culture Ministry demanded Kloop remove a report about politician Jeenbekov being tortured in jail. Jeenbekov was among those detained in the Kempir-Abad case and he also was connected to Next TV.

Kloop refused to remove the report, and on September 12, the Culture Ministry ordered Kloop's Russian-language website to be blocked. In late October, the Culture Ministry ordered Kloop's Kyrgyz-language website to be blocked. On December 12, a Bishkek court started hearing the case for liquidation of Kloop Media.<sup>57</sup>

In the closing days of the trial against Kloop in February 2024, the prosecution called its "experts" who testified Kloop's reporting was "socially irresponsible, and because of [their reporting] the number of people with mental disorders is growing." Another of the state's experts said, "[I]n a secular state, there should be no criticism of the authorities." Yet another expert for the prosecution, responding to a question from Kloop's lawyers about what facts he had proving Kloop's reporting in any way violated the law, responded by saying, "Where do facts come from? Where am I supposed to get these facts?"<sup>58</sup>

On February 9, the court ruled against Kloop and ordered the media outlet closed.

On January 15, 2024, the GKNB raided the Bishkek office of independent media outlet 24.kg, seizing computers and phones and detaining chief editor Mahinur Niyazova and general director Asel Otorbayeva.<sup>59</sup> The outlet was charged with disseminating war propaganda in its coverage of events in Ukraine. Interestingly, in September 2023, Russia's Federal Service for Supervision of Communications, Information Technology, and Mass Media (Rozkomnadzor), blocked 24.kg in Russia for the Kyrgyz outlet's coverage of the war in Ukraine.<sup>60</sup>

## The situation for independent media in Kyrgyzstan promises to become worse.

As of March 2024, 24.kg continued to operate despite its office remaining closed, though ownership of the outlet passed from Otorbayeva, who had been the owner for twenty years, to Almasbek Turdumamatov, a former head of the press service when Bakiyev was president.<sup>61</sup>

On January 16, the day after the raid on the office of 24.kg, police raided the homes of current and former journalists of Temirov Live.<sup>62</sup> Police also raided outlets Politklinika, Ayt Ayt Dese, Alga Media, and Archa Media, all of which have been critical of the government.<sup>63</sup> Eleven journalists, including Bolot Temirov's wife Makhabat Tajibek Kyzy, were detained.<sup>64</sup>

The journalists and outlets were charged with disseminating calls for mass unrest.

Japarov commented on freedom of speech in Kyrgyzstan in an interview with state news agency Kabar on February 7. Japarov said, "Those who talk about the lack of freedom of speech are 'false patriots' who, hiding behind the term 'freedom of speech,' do whatever they want, disguising it as freedom of speech and planning to cause unrest in the country."<sup>65</sup> The situation for independent media in Kyrgyzstan promises to become worse. There are currently two draft laws—one on media and another on "foreign representatives" (non-commercial organizations receiving foreign funding)—that would give authorities sweeping powers to shut down troublesome media outlets.

Japarov withdrew the draft law on media and sent it back for review on March 13, 2024,<sup>66</sup> but the next day, parliament passed the draft law on "foreign representatives" in its third reading with no discussion before the vote.

## Conclusion

Japarov's government has shrugged off criticism from Western governments and international and domestic rights organizations about the crackdowns on opposition political parties, civil society groups, and independent media outlets.

On February 7, 2024, US Secretary of State Antony Blinken wrote Japarov a letter saying "vibrant civil society has long been the strongest in the region and a key part of democracy in Kyrgyzstan... I am therefore writing to you to express my concerns about the foreign representatives bill." Blinken added, "This will jeopardize one of your country's greatest assets." Japarov responded several days later, writing, "I have to note with regret that the content of your letter has signs of interference in the internal affairs of our state."<sup>67</sup>

The present Kyrgyz government is waging a campaign of fear to intimidate all potential opponents. The judicial system seems to work slowly when politicians, activists, and journalists are detained, leaving these people languishing in pretrial facilities for months. The court system works quickly when media outlets are alleged to have committed some violation and state bodies move to suspend the work of these outlets, grant permission to block their websites, or order them closed.

### The present Kyrgyz government is waging a campaign of fear to intimidate all potential opponents.

The policy of Japarov's government is very much "you are either with us or against us," and those who come out against the government are being charged with crimes, including the liberal use of accusing people of plotting to overthrow the government.

For some thirty years, Kyrgyzstan's active political opposition, vibrant civil society, and independent media outlets separated Kyrgyzstan from its Central Asian neighbors. In the last two years Japarov's government has remade Kyrgyzstan into a country that is starting to look very much like its other Central Asian neighbors. The Kyrgyzstan that was an "island of democracy," is quickly turning into the lost city of Atlantis. 1 Bruce Pannier, "Backlash Against Kyrgyz Parliamentary Election Results Comes Instantly," *Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty*, October 5, 2020, https://docs.google.com/document/d/1xnexb-J8zQP7q\_beNCU\_02gXER4Xnm9TXG4IrIQDpJo4/edit

2 "At a Rural Gathering in Uzgen District, the Issue of the Kempirabad Reservoir was Discussed," *Радио Азаттык*, August 28, 2022, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32007879.html.

3 "Events in Batken: Death Toll of Kyrgyz Reaches 63," *Радио Азаттык*, September 20, 2022, https://rus.azattyk. org/a/32065968.html.

4 "Names of 83 Victims of September 14-17 Conflict on Tajik-Kyrgyz Border," *Радио Азаттык*, October 5, 2022, https:// rus.ozodi.org/a/32042707.html.

5 Makhinur Niyazova, "Invasion of Kyrgyzstan. How Clumsily Tajik Propaganda Works," *24.kg*, September 17, 2022, https://24.kg/vlast/245450\_vtorjenie\_vkyirgyizstan\_kak\_toporno\_rabotaet\_tadjikskaya\_propaganda/.

6 "People's Kurultai in Uzgen. Journalists Covering the Event Lost Their Interest," *Kloop Media*, October 16, 2022, https:// kloop.kg/blog/2022/10/16/narodnyj-kurultaj-v-uzgene-u-zhurnalistov-osveshhavshih-meropriyatie-propal-internet/.

7 "Kamchybek Tashiyev is Being Demanded to Resign if the Borders of Kyrgyzstan are Not Preserved," *Kaktus Media*, October 15, 2022, https://kaktus.media/doc/468974\_ot\_kamchybeka\_tashieva\_trebyut\_yyti\_v\_otstavky\_esli\_granicy\_kyrgyzstana\_ne\_bydyt\_sohraneny.html.

8 Aida Dzhumashova, "Kempir-Abad Belongs to Kyrgyzstan. Deputies Reminded of Responsibility," *24.kg*, October 20, 2022, https://24.kg/vlast/248624\_kempir-abad\_prinadlejit\_kyirgyizstanu\_deputatam\_napomnili\_obotvetstvennosti/.

9 Miraiym Almas, "'In History, You Will Remain the One Who Sold Kempir-Abad' - Azimbek Beknazarov Addressed Sadyr Japarov," *Kloop Media*, October 20, 2022, https://kloop.kg/ blog/2022/10/20/v-istorii-ostaneshsya-tem-kto-prodal-kempirabad-azimbek-beknazarov-obratilsya-k-sadyru-zhaparovu/.

10 "The Ministry of Internal Affairs Commented on the Searches and Detentions of Politicians and Activists," *Радио Азаттык*, October 23, 2022, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32096843.html.

11 "In the Case of Kempir-Abad, the Process Began to be Closed in the District Court," *Радио Азаттык*, June 23, 2023, https://www.azattyk.org/a/32472322.html.

12 Tatyana Kudryavtseva, "Complete Lawlessness and Lawlessness. MP Adahan Madumarov Commented on the Events," 24.kg, October 23, 2022, https://24.kg/vlast/248861\_polnyiy\_bespredel\_ibezzakonie\_deputat\_adahan\_madumarov\_prokommentiroval\_sobyitiya/.

13 Munduzbek Kalykov, "Quote of the Day: Tashiyev Says He Will Break Madumarov's Arm and Put Him in Jail," *Kloop Media*, June 2, 2022, https://kloop.kg/blog/2022/06/02/tsitata-dnya-tashiev-zayavil-chto-slomaet-ruku-madumarovu-i-posadit-ego/.

14 Zhazgul Masalieva, "Ratification of Border Agreements was Illegal, Adakhan Madumarov Said," *24.kg*, November 17, 2022, https://24.kg/vlast/250978\_ratifikatsiya\_soglasheniy\_pogranitse\_proshla\_nezakonno\_schitaet\_adahan\_madumarov/.

15 Munduzbek Kalykob, "Madumarov: Law Enforcers Called and Threatened MPs Before Voting," *Kloop Media*, November 17, 2022, https://kloop.kg/blog/2022/11/17/madumarov-siloviki-pered-golosovaniem-zvonili-i-ugrozhali-deputatam/.

16 "A Member of the Political Council of the Butun Kyrgyzstan Party was Taken to the Bishkek Police Department," *Радио Азаттык*, October 24, 2022, https://rus.azattyk. org/a/32097792.html.

17 Maraiym Almas, "GKNB Opens Criminal Case Against Three Members of Butun Kyrgyzstan Party," *Kloop Media*, December 1, 2022, https://kloop.kg/blog/2022/12/01/gknb-vozbudilugolovnoe-delo-na-tryoh-chlenov-partii-butun-kyrgyzstan/.

18 "Five Members of Butun Kyrgyzstan Party Reported to be Detained," *Радио Азаттык*, July 6, 2023, https://rus.azattyk. org/a/32491570.html.

19 "A Member of the Opposition Butun Kyrgyzstan Party Was Sentenced to a Year in Prison, Found Guilty of Calling for the Seizure of Power," *Радио Азаттык*, September 12, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32588659.html.

20 "GKNB Detains Member of Butun Kyrgyzstan Party on Suspicion of Calling for Seizure of Power," *Радио Азаттык*, February 9, 2022, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/31694049.html.

21 Zhazgul Masalieva, "Jogorku Kenesh Created a Deputy Commission on the Case of Adakhan Madumarov," *24.kg*, May 31, 2023, https://24.kg/vlast/266903\_jogorku\_kenesh\_sozdal\_ deputatskuyu\_komissiyu\_podelu\_adahana\_madumarova.

22 Zhazgul Masalieva, "Adakhan Madumarov Came Out to the Protestors Near the Parliament Building," *24.kg*, June 22, 2023, https://24.kg/vlast/268781\_adahan\_madumarov\_vyishel\_kmitinguyuschim\_uzdaniya\_parlamenta/.

23 "Adakhan Madumarov: Members of the Commission Received a 'Tough' Order," *Радио Азаттык*, June 23, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32471874.html.

24 "Adakhan Madumarov was Placed in the GKNB Pretrial Detention Center Until October 24," *K-News*, February 9, 2023, https://knews.kg/2023/09/02/adahana-madumarova-vodvorili-v-sizo-gknb-do-24-oktyabrya/.

25 "The State Committee for National Security Announced the Details of the Detention in the Case of the Preparation of a Coup d'Etat - The Name of the Main Suspect is Known," Радио Азаттык, June 6, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32446421. html.

26 Toktosun Shambetov, "'I Talked to Someone in a Cafe.' Of the Five Suspects in the Attempt to Seize Power, Four are in a Pretrial Detention Center," *Радио Азаттык*, June 8, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32449883.html.

27 Bolot Kolbaev, "On New Year's Eve with a New Flag - The Parliament Approved a New State Symbol," *Радио Азаттык*, December 20, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32740129.html.

28 "Activists Announced the Wiretapping of Phones and Demand the Resignation of the Heads of the Ministry of Internal Affairs and the Prosecutor General's Office," *Радио Азаттык*, August 31, 2021, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/aktivisty-zayavili-o-proslushke-i-trebuyut-otstavki-glav-mvd-i-genprokuratury/31436259.html 29 "Ministry of Internal Affairs: Wiretapping of the Phones of Individual Citizens on the October Events was Carried Out from January 6 to February 10, 2021," *Радио Азаттык*, August 31, 2021, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/mvd-proslushka-telefonov-otdelnyh-grazhdan-po-oktyabrskim-sobytiyam-velas-s-6-yanvarya-po-10-fevralya-2021-goda/31436792.html.

30 Aigul Kuvatova, "In Kyrgyzstan, a Committee Has Been Set Up to Protect Kempir-Abad. Who is Included In It (List)," 24.kg, October 22, 2022, https://24.kg/obschestvo/248830\_vkyirgyizstane\_sozdan\_komitet\_pozaschite\_kempir-abada\_kto\_vnego\_voshel\_spisok/.

31 Tatyana Kudryavtseva, "Ban on Rallies in Center of Bishkek Extended Again," *24.kg*, January 12, 2024, https://24.kg/en-glish/284099\_Ban\_on\_rallies\_in\_center\_of\_Bishkek\_extended\_again/.

32 "Three People were Detained After a Rally Demanding to Resume the Supply of Drinking Water," *Радио Азаттык*, July 16, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32505517.html.

33 "The State Prosecution Requested 4-5 Years in Prison for the Participants of the Rally in Selektsionny," Радио Азаттык, November 17, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32688507.html.

34 "Writer and Critic of the Authorities Oljobai Shakir was Detained in Kyrgyzstan: He is Accused of Organizing Mass Riots and Trying to Seize Power," *Радио Азаттык*, August 25, 2023, https://rus.azattyq.org/a/kyrgyz-oppositional-writer-oljobay-shakir-detained-/32564156.html.

35 Maria Orlova, "The Case of Olzhobai Shakir was Transferred to Another Judge: The Trial will Begin Anew," *24.kg*, February 28, 2024, https://24.kg/obschestvo/287785\_delo\_oljobaya\_ shakira\_peredali\_drugomu\_sude\_protsess\_nachnetsya\_zanovo/.

36 "Kamchybek Tashiyev is Being Demanded to Resign if the Border of Kyrgyzstan are Not Preserved," *Kaktus Media*, October 15, 2022, https://kaktus.media/doc/468974\_ot\_kamchybeka\_tashieva\_trebyut\_yyti\_v\_otstavky\_esli\_granicy\_kyrgyzstana\_ne\_bydyt\_sohraneny.html.

37 "GKNB Detained 70-Year-Old Pensioner, Accused of Calling for the Seizure of Power for a Post on Social Networks," *Kloop Media*, October 18, 2023, https://storage.googleapis.com/ qurium/kloop.kg/blog-2023-10-18-gknb-zaderzhal-75-letnyuyupensionerku-obviniv-v-prizyvah-k-zahvatu-vlasti-za-post-v-sotssetyah.html.

38 "If A Person Breaks the Law, Then Whether He is 70 or 20 Years Old Will Answer for It - Tashiev on the Detention of a 70-Year-Old Pensioner," *Kloop Media*, October 19, 2023, https:// kloop.kg/blog/2023/10/19/esli-chelovek-narushit-zakon-to-budemu-70-ili-20-let-otvetit-za-eto-tashiev-o-zaderzhanii-70-letnejpensionerki/.

39 "The Court Fined 70-Year-Old Saliya Tashtanova, Detained for Posting on Facebook," *Радио Азаттык*, November 24, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32697958.html.

40 "In the New Version the Rays of the Sun Are Clearly Visibly - The President Spoke About the Change of the National Flag," *KABAR*, October 25, 2023, https://kabar.kg/news/v-novom-variante-luchi-solntca-otchetlivo-vidny-prezident-vyskazalsia-po-povodu-izmeneniia-gosudarstvennogo-flaga/). 41 "Voting Results on Bill on Change of Flag of Kyrgyzstan," *Aklpress*, December 20, 2023, https://akipress.com/ news:750007:Voting\_results\_on\_bill\_on\_change\_of\_flag\_of\_ Kyrgyzstan/.

42 "The Interior Ministry Said That Activist Aftandil Zhorobekov Tried to 'Destabilize the Situation in the Republic,'" *Kloop Media*, December 9, 2023, https://kloop.kg/ blog/2023/12/09/v-mvd-zayavili-chto-aktivist-aftandil-zhorobekov-pytalsya-destabilizirovat-situatsiyu-v-respublike/.

43 "Court Imprisons Activist Aftandil Zhorobekov, Who Opposes the Change of the Flag," *Радио Азаттык*, December 8, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32722445.html.

44 Kunduz Kyzylzharova, "Are they Delaying Detention? The Case of the Activist Who Defended the Flag is Sent to Different Courts, Then Postponed," *Радио Азаттык*, March 1, 2024, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32843579.html.

45 "How to Earn 37 Million Soms in Two Days? Sadyr Japarov and the Tashiyev's Scheme," *Temirov Live*, January 20, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CNNuPazBJ2k.

46 Kubanychbek Zholdoshev, "The Temirov Case: Dark Spots in the Investigation," *Радио Азаттык*, April 29, 2022, https:// rus.azattyk.org/a/31826463.html.

47 "Bolot Temirov's Lawyers Denied Access to 'Classified Data' of Case," *K-News*, June 24, 2022, https://knews. kg/2022/06/24/advokatam-bolota-temirova-otkazano-v-ozna-komlenii-s-zasekrechennymi-dannymi-dela/.

48 "Kyrgyz Authorities Deport Investigative Journalist Bolot Temirov to Russia," *Committee to Protect Journalists*, November 23, 2022, https://cpj.org/2022/11/kyrgyz-authorities-deport-investigative-journalist-bolot-temirov-to-russia/.

49 "The Director of the NEXT TV Channel, Taalai Duishembiev, Was Detained for 48 Hours," *Радио Азаттык*, March 4, 2022, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/31735460.html.

50 "Kyrgyzstan Authorities Investigate Kaktus, media for Alleged 'War Propaganda,'" *Committee to Protect Journalists*, February 2, 2022, https://cpj.org/2022/02/kyrgyzstan-authorities-investigate-kaktus-media-for-alleged-war-propaganda/.

51 "'Vecherniy Bishkek' Sues Kaktus.media," *Радио Азаттык*, January 13, 2023, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32221619.html.

52 "Kaktus.media Announces a Fundraiser for Payments to 'Evening Bishkek,'' *Kaktus Media*, February 29, 2024, https:// kaktus.media/doc/496391\_kaktus.media\_obiavliaet\_sbor\_ sredstv\_dlia\_vyplat\_vechernemy\_bishkeky.html.

53 "Plunder and Patronage in the Heart of Central Asia," *Kloop Media, Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty, and OCCRP,* November 21, 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/30284703.html.

54 Ayzirek Imanaliyeva, "Kyrgyzstan: Security Services Declare All-Out War on Criminal Underworld," *Eurasianet*, October 12, 2023, https://eurasianet.org/kyrgyzstan-security-services-declare-all-out-war-on-criminal-underworld.

55 "A Nuclear Pass from Barcelona. How Rosatom's Partner Helps Tashiev Promote Football," *Kloop Media*, August 22, 2023, https://kloop.kg/blog/2023/08/22/ yadernyj-pas-iz-barselony-kak-partner-rosatoma-pomogaet-tashievu-prodvigat-futbol/.

56 "Bishkek Prosecutor's Office Files Lawsuit to Liquidate Kloop," *Kloop Media*, August 28, 2023, https://kloop.kg/ blog/2023/08/28/srochno-prokuratura-bishkeka-podala-isk-v-sud-o-likvidatsii-kloopa/.

57 "Okytbar' District Court Ruled to Shut Down Kloop Media," *Front Line Defenders*, February 13, 2024, https://www.front-linedefenders.org/en/case/oktyabr-district-court-ruled-shut-down-kloop-media.

58 "Where Will I Get the Facts?' How State Experts Defended Their Conclusions in Favor of the Liquidation of Kloop at the Trial," *Kloop Media*, February 7, 2024, https://storage. googleapis.com/qurium/kloop.kg/blog-2024-02-07-gde-yafakty-vozmu-kak-goseksperty-na-sude-zashhishhali-svoi-zaklyucheniya-v-polzu-likvidatsii-kloopa.html.

59 "After the Search, the Security Forces Took Away the General Director and Editor-In-Chief of the News Agency 24.kg," *Радио Азаттык*, January 15, 2024, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32774707.html.

60 "Roskomnadzor Blocked the Websites of the Kyrgyz Media 24.kg and the Tajik Paem for Reporting on the War in Ukraine," *Радио Азаттык*, September 14, 2023, https://rus.azattyk. org/a/32592754.html.

61 "Almas Turdumamatov Became the Owner and Head of the IA '24.kg," *Kaktus Media*, March 19, 2024, https://kaktus.media/doc/497802\_almas\_tyrdymamatov\_stal\_vladelcem\_i\_rykovoditelem\_ia\_24.kg.html.

62 "Police Conducted Mass Searches of the Homes of Independent Journalists and Took Some of Them for Questioning," *Kloop Media*, January 16, 2024, https://kloop. kg/blog/2024/01/16/militsiya-provela-massovye-obyski-v-domah-zhurnalistov-nezavisimyh-izdanij-i-zabrala-nekotoryh-na-dopros/.

63 "Kyrgyzstan: Charges, Raids Against Independent Media, Journalists Detained, Equipment Confiscated, Censorship," *Norwegian Helsinki Committee*, January 16, 2024, https://www. nhc.no/en/kyrgyzstan-charges-raids-against-independent-media-journalists-detained-equipment-confiscated-censorship/.

64 Aigul Kuvatova, "11 Media Representatives Detained for 48 Hours in Bishkek," *Kloop Media*, January 16, 2024, https://24. kg/proisshestvija/284338\_vbishkeke\_na48chasov\_zaderjanyi\_11predstaviteley\_sm/.

65 President Speaks About Detentions of 11 Journalists and Kyrgyzstan's Position in International Rankings," *Радио Азаттык*, February 7, 2024, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/32809052. html.

66 "A New Law on Mass Media. The Document was Withdrawn on Behalf of President Sadyr Japarov," *24.kg*, March 13, 2024, https://24.kg/vlast/288901\_poporucheniyu\_prezidenta\_sadyira\_japarova\_otozvan\_zakonoproekt\_osmi/.

67 "'Don't Interfere.' The Content of Sadyr Japarov's Letter to Anthony Blinken Has Become Known," *Kaktus Media*, February 12, 2024, https://kaktus.media/doc/495581\_ne\_vmeshivaytes.\_stalo\_izvestno\_soderjanie\_pisma\_sadyra\_japarova\_entoni\_blinkeny.html.





The Foreign Policy Research Institute (FPRI) is a nonpartisan Philadelphia-based think tank dedicated to strengthening US national security and improving American foreign policy.

Established in 1955 by the noted 20th century geopolitical strategist, Ambassador Robert Strausz-Hupé, FPRI was founded on the premise that an informed and educated citizenry is essential for the United States to understand complex international issues and formulate foreign policy. FPRI remains committed to this principle and strives to inform both policymakers and the general public through FPRI research and educational programs.

FPRI is a nonpartisan 501(c)(3) non-profit organization and takes no institutional positions on issues andt conducts no advocacy. The organization has six main research programs, covering US National Security, the Middle East, Eurasia, Europe, Asia, and Africa. Each program produces reports, articles, public events, and private briefings for policymakers, FPRI members, and the general public.

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  2024 by the Foreign Policy Research Institute

## Join the Conversation

123 S Broad St, Suite 1920, Philadelphia, PA 19109 215.732.3774 | fpri.org | **f ⊡** in %@FPRI

#### **FPRI Editorial Team**

#### **Eurasia Program Director**

Maia Otarashvili

#### **Eurasia Head of Research**

Robert E. Hamilton

Layout and Design

Natalia Kopytnik

Cover

Natalia Kopytnik

Photography credits: Reuters/Vladimir Pirogov, Reuters/Didor Sadulloev, Adobe Stock, Natalia Slastnikova/ Unsplash, Bakhtiyar Ibragimov/ Unsplash, Mick Truyts/Unsplash

